[image: image1.png](L
()
0
o
(S

a

PERMANENT MISSION OF SWEDEN




	
	

	
	

	UN Human Rights Council

UPR 27th session


	

	
	


	


Statement by Sweden in the interactive dialogue on Bahrain
Delivered by H.E. Ambassador Veronika Bard
Geneva, 1 May, 2017 (speaking time 1 min 20 sec)
Mr President,

Sweden wishes to welcome the delegation and express our thanks for its presentation.
Sweden has the following recommendations to the Government of Bahrain:

1) to protect the rights to freedom of association and assembly, in accordance with its international obligations, notably the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and cease the dissolution of political parties and civil society organisations,

2) to abolish the death penalty, and commute all death sentences to prison terms,  
3) to ensure that oversight-institutions established following the recommendations of the Bahrain Independent Commission of Inquiry are fully impartial and independent in order for them to effectively carry out their work. 

Sweden would like to give the following background to our recommendations:

The political society Al Wifaq, the main opposition group in Bahrain, was legally dissolved in June 2016, and the highest court reconfirmed the dissolution in February this year. Its spiritual leader, Sheikh Isa Qasim, was stripped of his citizenship, and Sheikh Ali Salman, the Secretary General of Al Wifaq, had his prison sentences increased from four to nine years. The dissolution of Al Wifaq entails significant limitations on the rights of association and assembly, in particular for Shias.

The first execution in over six years was carried out in Bahrain in January of this year, with the execution of three men sentenced to death for having killed police officers in 2014. During 2015-2016 eight people were sentenced to death. Two of them later hade their sentences commuted to life imprisonment.

After the events in February and March 2011 and thereafter, Bahrain Independent Commission of Inquiry was established. Part of its recommendations was to establish mechanisms to determine the accountability of government actors for acts of torture and mistreatment, with the purpose of bringing legal and disciplinary measures against those responsible. As a part of this process, the Government of Bahrain established, among other institutions, the National Institutions of Human Rights in 2014, Office of the Ombudsman in 2013, Prison and Detainees Rights Commission in 2013 and Special Investigative Unit in 2012. However, the independence and impartiality of these institutions have been put into question. For example the Office of the Ombudsman is embedded in the Ministry of Interior, and the Special Investigative Unit has so far failed to hold any high officials accountable.
Thank you, Mr. President
